








SECTION DIRECTOR'S REPORT MY SUMMER VACATIONS: 
by Mike Wetherell Section Hiking the Appalachian 

The GMC Board of Directors met on January 18, Trail by Phyllis Rubenstein 
2014, at the Forest Center of the Marsh-Billings-
Rockefeller National Historical Park in Woodstock. For the most of the past 14 summers, I've section-
President Jean Haigh opened the meeting with a hiked on the Appalachian Trail. I caught the AT fe-
look back at GMC's successes in 2013, including ver in 2000, while hut-hiking in the White Moun­
the acquisition of Bolton Lodge, the LT relocations tains. Between 2001 and 2003, I by section-hiked 
on Stimson Mountain and in Smugglers' Notch, the LT. I loved it-through rain, cold and heat, gor-
groundbreaking for the Winooski bridge, and a views, challenging climbs, wildlife viewing, 
successful annual meeting on Stratton Mountain. wild berry and apple grazing, and the solitude of 
In 2014, she anticipated completion of the bridge the woods! I decided to take on the challenge of 
strategic planning for future GMC efforts and the' the AT, beginning with the northeast. By 2006, I 
hiring of a new executive director. ' was in southern Maine, where I enjoyed the chal-

Treasurer Dick Andrews reported that GMC's lenge of the Mahoosuc Notch, the longest mile on 
audit for the past year will be completed by Febru- the AT! 
ary and included in the next Long Trail News. A Next, I hiked south 
budget for GMC's upcoming year will be ready in through Massachusetts, 
March. Interim Executive Director Maisie Howard NY, and Pennsylvania. For 
celebrated GMC's robust, active, and tireless vol- the first time, I began ex-
unteer force and its small but mighty staff--Jocelyn periencing occasional trail 
Hebert, Jill Haas, Joe Sikowitz, Matt Krebs, Jen magic at road crossings-
Donley, Pete Antos-Ketcham, Dave Hardy, Matt water, soda, snacks or 
Weis, and Thorin Markison. fruit, and a trail angel, who 

Membership remains over 10,000 members as of invited me to her home for 
the beginning of 2014, and GMC's membership a shower, laundry, and hot 
committee has put into action a twenty percent dis- breakfast. 
count on GMC publications for all members. Work In 2010, I switched direc-
continues on the Winooski bridge this winter with tion and finished the hike to Katahdin, which was 
tower installation expected by the end of February more of a mountain than anticipated. You know 
and all activities on schedule tor an end of Sep- ' you're on a steep trail when there are metal rungs 
tember bridge opening. Field updates included on- for foot and hand holds. But the challenge was well 

for a new trail connecting the Appa- worth it. . . 
lach1an Trail and Marsh-Billing-Rockefeller NHP, In 2011, in Shenandoah National Park, I saw 18 
preparations for a minor trail relocation on the bears. In 2012, I went through the Grayson High-
summit of Jay Peak, and planning for renovations but s_aw the wild ponies, which graze 
and side trails at Bryant Camp and Bolton Lodge. in order to maintain the balds. Further south, I saw 
Future activity is expected to include replacement and cattle on and around Roan Mountain, 
of the Tucker Johnson Shelter and the Bromley which were wazing to maintain the balds. 
Mountain observation tower in 2015. . In 2013, I hiked my last and longest section. My 

events include three more Taylor Journey just beyond Mountain, the 
events in February, and a Bolton Valley southern terminus of an unimpressive, 

mixer for stakeholders involved with the newly ac- mostly-wooded summit with a small window view. 
quired Bolton Nordic property on March a at the Rather than spending my last night in the woods as 
Bolton Nordic Center. I had planned, I hiked down to the Len Foote Inn 
The next GMC board meeting will be March 15 at for a shower and sheets. 

its headquarters in Waterbury Center, and the Over the years, my hiking became more efficient 
nual meeting will be on June 16, 2014, at Mountain as I upgraded my and lightened my 
Meadows Lodge on Kent Pond in Killington. load. I usually earned to 5 days of food at a time 

and re-supplied by sending myself mail drops. I had 

Trail 2014 

seyeral trail names, the last being Groovy Ruby. I 
en1oyed the company of the community of hikers, 

I mostly.hiked alone, with nature as my endur-
Mo•muEI mg companion. The end of the trip was bittersweet. 
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OUTING REPORTS 
October 13, 2013 - Hike. Spruce Mountain, 
Plainfield by Ken Hertz 
Two cars departed our meeting place (MHS) and 

three arrived at the trailhead, with one passenger 
picked up along the way. Six people and one dog 
started up the trail at eleven and reached the tower 
at 12:30. The day was gorgeous, and several other 
people had decided to visit the tower. Some 17 
cars were at the parking lot when we arrived. 
After lunch, half of our party went up the tower. 

Then we all went back to the parking lot, arriving 
there at 2:30. There seemed to be twice as many 
cars as when we started. 
A beautiful fall day for a great hike. 

October 19, 2013- Hike. Worcester. Spruce 
Ledge by John Buddington 

Four hikers met in Worcester at 9:00 on a partly 
sunny fall day. Tem­
peratures during our 
hike were 55-60F. 
We started hiking 
south on the Long 
Trail at Eden Notch 
at 10:00. Except for 
copper beech 
leaves, trees 'were 
bare, giving us long 
views through the 

J. Buddington woods. 
We hiked to the Ritterbush Pond overlook, then 

down a rock staircase to the pond. We continued 
up Devil's Gulch and arrived at Spruce Ledge at 
noon. We rusticated in the company of a UVM out­
ing club group and two orange-clad hikers. At 1 :30 
we headed down, meeting a large group of day 
hikers. 
We took the Babcock Trail past Big Muddy Pond 

back to the parking area, arriving about 3:15. 

November 10, 2013- Walk. Montpelier North 
Branch River Park by Andrew Nuquist 

Eighteen walkers won their gamble that the hov­
ering clouds would hold back their load of rain long 
enough for a leisurely three-hour afternoon walk in 
the North Branch River Park from the Montpelier 
swimming pool to the edge of Sparrow Farm and 
return, just as the first rain drops began falling. 
Over half of us were non-GMC members, and sev­
eral came from Chittenden County, plus one from 
Brookfield in Orange County. Our publicity seems 
to be effective, and an easy hike between foliage 
and snow during deer season to be attractive. 

November 17, 2013-Walk. Shelburne Farms by 
Andrew Nuquist 

Eighteen seems to be a magic number. For the 
second consecutive week, that was the number of 
walkers on a section outing, this time at Shelburne 
Farms. As discovered during previous walks, Shel­
burne Farms is an ideal setting for a relaxed non­
mountain walk in any season. The natural topogra­
phy was exploited by Frederick Law Olmsted (who 

also designed Central Park and Boston's Emerald 
Necklace) to sculpt a "landscape natural yet con­
trivedn"tnaf ''create ·mystery, anticipation; and sur'­
prise," to steal from the Farms' brochure. Paths 
through fields, stands of trees and woods, pass 
vistas, elaborate farm buildings, and Champlain 
lakeside. Shelburne Farms is a magical setting 
worth many repeat visits. 

Free off-season, there is a fee from mid-May to 
mid-October. The visitor center offers a free map, 
food and other items for sale. Visitors are asked to 
follow designated paths only, but this does not 
seem an inconvenience. 

December 8, 2013- Hike. Rte. 12 to Winturi 
Shelter on the AT by Michael Chernick 
On a late fall day, I led an excursion, originally 

labeled as potentially a snowshoe. However, the 
mild temperature and minimal snow covering, un­
fortunately negated the need for the snowshoes. 
The trip originated at the newly rebuilt AT parking 
lot, situated on the western side of Route 12 in 
Pomfret. Both the new parking lot, and the adja­
cent new bridge across the stream, are vast im­
provements over their pre-Tropical Storm Irene 
predecessors. 
Hiking conditions were generally good. We en­

countered an estimated three inches of snow cover 
at any specific location, and sections of the trail 
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were leaf covered, as if it was the middle of Octo­
ber. The largest snow accumulations were found 
ascending the open field adjacent to Rte. 12, and 
in the immediate vicinity of Winturi Shelter. The 
distance from the trailhead to the shelter is ap­
proximately four miles. Given the good traction, 
The party arrived at the shelter in just over 2 hours. 
Other years, there has been substantially more 
snow cover in early December, resulting in a one­
way journey of over three hours. The only hin­
drance was one significant blow-down. The good 
visibility, resulting in fine views of Mt Ascutney 
from two vantage points, was appreciated. 

TRAILS AND SHELTERS ~ 
REPORT by Fred Jordan ,,, 

It took many workers to complete this puncheon 
project above Bamforth 
Ridge Shelter. 

Scheduled Spring Work 
Hikes: Bamforth Ridge, 
Saturday - May 1 O; 
Smugglers' Notch, Satur­
day - May 17. More de­
tails on page 4. 

Many hands make work 
easier and fun for every-

December 10, 2013 ·Road Walk. Calais by one. Your help is needed 
Reidun Nuquist on the trails. 

Road walks are the thing, between hiking season The Winooski bridge 
and ski season. Nine of us took to the back road of 

8 
Titcomb and related trail work is a 

Calais on an overcast afternoon, with a trace of · huge project. The ~pan of 
snow on the ground. We were lucky to have with the bridge is 224 feet, and related trail work will 
us a section member who knows all about Calais provide many opportunities to volunteer. Contact: 
history; he enlightened us about the farm houses Joe Sikowitz at GMC, 241-8324. 
we passed, Gospel Hollow, Kents' Corner, and the we thank both Natalie Babiz and Kim McKee, 
Robinson saw mill. An enjoyable afternoon in good new adopters for Bamforth Ridge Shelter, for keep-
company. ing their watchful eye on the shelter. 

December 29, 2013 • Snowshoe. Mt. Monadnock 
by Michael Chernick 

Eight hikers went on a snowshoe up Mount Mo­
nadnock in Lemington. The snow levels were not 
especially high, and only I used snowshoes. Sev­
eral of the other hikers did use spikes, as the trail 
was icy in spots. Temperatures were in the thirties, 
and pleasant. Views from the tower were clear, 

Minus 1\vo by Reidun Nuquist 

The Montpelier Section has lost ·two long-time 
members, Marion J. Codling and Robert E. John­
son, both native Vermonters. 

Marion had a long and active life as a member of 
the US Naval Reserve (WAVES) in World War II, 
as a farmer's wife in East Montpelier, as an active 
member of the Old Brick Church, as a long-time 
state employee, and as a mother and grand­
mother. Yet, she found time to help build the sec­
ond Sterling Pond Shelter, and to hike the Long 
Trail end-to-end at age 50 with her son Ronald. A 
regular at Montpelier Section annual meetings, she 
always had something positive to say about the 
GMC. She was a special guest during the section's 
50th anniversary celebration. Marion (89) died on 
November 5, 2013. She will be sorely missed by all 
who knew her and especially by her sister, Doris 
Washburn. 

Bob Johnson (83) died in Florida on December 
m::::B=J 23. Bob was a Navy veteran with a long career in 

Vincent Broderick the US Postal Service. He was our man behind the 

despite early morning fog. The wind velocity on the 
tower's observation deck was definitely gusty, but 
at the bottom of the tower, the wind speed was 
minimal. 

Everyone had an enjoyable day. 

counter at the Montpelier post office, a friendly, 
dapper man who liked to hike and hear about your 
recent hike. In his obituary, the GMC is listed first 
among the organizations he belonged to. Bob is 
survived by his wife Lorraine and by daughter San­
dra in Barnet. 
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TRAIL TALK 
GMC Montpelier Section 

4711 Waterbury-Stowe Road 
Waterbury Ctr., VT 05677 

Address Service Requested 

VERMONT HISTORICAL SOCIETY LIBRAR 
CIO PAUL CARNAHAN 
60 WASHINGTON ST 
BARRE VT 05641-4209 

Don't Get Stuck in a Rut this Mud Season 
Tips on Where to Hike by Mari Zagarins 
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Ahh, spring! The days are warmer and longer, cro- Fortunately, although it can be frustrating to have 
cuses and tiny green buds have started to to wait weeks and even months to enjoy your fa-
dress up the bare tree branches, and ... there's vorite trails again, you certainly don't need to quit 
a big TRAIL CLOSED UNTIL MEMORIAL DAY hiking during mud season. Follow these guidelines 
WEEKEND sign posted at your favorite trailhead. for where and when to hike this spring and consult 

As if it wasn't difficult enough to make it through the GMC for maps and more ideas about what 
the long Vermont winters, we've got a fifth season, trails are appropriate to use in the spring. 
unfamiliar to many in other parts of the country, •On or before April 15 - Keep to trails below 
that can keep us holed up until the last weekend in 1,000 feet in elevation. Better yet, stick to dirt roads 
May. 'Mud season' refers to the time of year when rather than trails. In Montpelier, North Street Oust 
the ground is thawing and anything made of dirt, off of Main Street) offers wonderful views of the city 
including roads and trails, morphs into a gloppy, and the Worcester Range. 
impassable muck pit. And driving those roads or • Between April 16 and May 1 - Hike only on trails 
hiking those trails doesn't just mean that you'll get below 2,000 feet in elevation. Good ones include 
your tires/feet muddy. Any sort of high-impact ac- Owl's Head Mtn. in Groton State Forest and Snake 
tivity on saturated soils can cause erosion and Mountain on the Addison-Weybridge town line. 
damage the surrounding vegetation. On high • Between May 2 and May 15 - Choose from a 
peaks like Mt. Mansfield and Camel's Hump, wide variety of trails below 3,000 feet in elevation. 
where fragile ecosystems are designed to with- My favorite is the Nebraska Notch trail to Taylor 
stand heavy blasts of arctic winds but not the Lodge from Underhill Center. Bonus: I've discov-
heavy tread of hikers, it is especially important to ered delicious wild onions there in the spring. 
respect mud season and stay away until the • On and after Memorial Day weekend - All trails 
ground has had a chance to dry and harden. are open. Happy hiking! 
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